CHAPTER V

CONCLUSION

Many North Koreans seek refuge in China for political, ideological, and religious reasons. Others leave to escape DPRK's inhumane harsh persecution. China, a party to UNHCR's Convention and Protocol, does not implement its obligations and responsibilities in providing protection and assistance towards North Korean refugees. The writer formulated this research with the question "How does the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) address issues related to the North Koreans refugees crisis in China."

UNHCR faces five main challenges in addressing North Korean refugee issues namely China's perception on North Korean asylum seekers as economic migrants, the prohibition to enter Chinese-North Korean border, forced repatriation of North Korean refugees, China's lack of refugee status determination procedure, and China's lack of commitments, obligations, and responsibilities towards UNHCR's provisions.

In accordance with Arreguin-Toft and Mingst's roles and Karns, Mingst and Stiles' functions of international organizations, UNHCR managed to facilitate the resettlement of North Koreans to South Korea and constantly protesting China not to repatriate them. North Korean asylum seekers' human security continues to be protected through various means, such as creating discussions with China regarding the North Korean refugee issue and also encouraging China to improve its treatment to North Korean asylum seekers.

Two crucial factors indeed restrain China. The first is by its interests with North Korea. China is the closest state to North Korea in terms of territory and relations. China's most important interest in North Korea is political stability. North Korean asylum seekers for China are mediums or political exchanges with North Korean government. China holding North Korea's asylum seekers is a cunning move to manipulate North Korea in influencing its decision-making process. The most visible example is with its nuclear missiles test. North Korea is often deterred by China when it comes to nuclear affairs. North Korea must notify China before testing its nuclear missiles because if North Korea violates this, China can hold its asylum seekers and also carry out economic detention or economic sanctions. This act makes North Korea very dependent on China.

China does not want a more straightforward procedure for North Korean asylum seekers to obtain refugee status following the provisions of the UNHCR because they do not want a mass influx coming from North Korea to China. China is unable to accommodate massive influxes of refugees because they fear the collapse of the Kim regime, which has sustained the government in North Korea for decades. If the North Korean government collapses, the most likely event to happen is North Korea's reunification with South Korea. South Korea is an ally to the United States, and the United States has the largest military base in the city of Pyeongtaek, South Korea (largest base outside of the United States). If this happens, political stability in East Asia will be disrupted, and China will no longer hold the most significant power there.

The next important factor is international pressure. The international world often pressures China regarding its humanitarian affairs, one of which is the issue

of North Korean refugees. Currently, China has its policy with how they determine and give treatment to North Korean asylum seekers, that is, by considering them as economic migrants and forcibly repatriating them. However, this policy cannot always be carried out by China in cases where North Korean asylum seekers search refuge in the UNHCR Office, different embassies, or consulates, and also in foreign international schools located in Beijing. These cases weaken China in the eyes of North Korea and the eyes of the international world because such cases are easier to cover by international journalists such as the AP Archive. UNHCR, the different government of embassies, consulates, or schools visited by North Korean asylum seekers, have a role in helping to save these asylum seekers out of China and headed for the country of their choice, namely South Korea.

With intense pressure from the international world, China is unable but to comply with UNHCR. In cases like this, China allows them to resettle in South Korea on condition that Chinese authorities must record the asylum seekers' identifications and that they had to transit to a third country like the Philippines.

UNHCR aims to guarantee that everyone has the right to seek asylum and find a safe place in another state, including North Korean asylum seekers. The principle of *non-refoulement* stated in Article 33 applies to North Korean escapees. It bans China from repatriating them to North Korean authorities that will torture them. China cannot return North Koreans because the customary international law principle of *non-refoulement* substitutes its policy and domestic law.

The argument that North Korean asylum seekers are economic migrants is false. UNHCR's definition of an economic migrant is "a person who voluntarily

leaves one's country exclusively for economic reasons and not because of persecution." The UNHCR has claimed them to be refugees if the fundamental economic measures that cause an individual to leave the country result from a racial, political or religious reason of the origin's state and a *sur place* refugee if the action of leaving the country can cause the person to face harsh imprisonment or persecution. Those two requirements apply to North Korean asylum seekers' conditions and situations. Therefore, China's act fails to obey UNHCR's provisions, which compels China to coordinate with the UNHCR and assist UNHCR's functions.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

BOOKS

- Creswell, John W. Research Design: Qualitative, Quantitative, and Mixed Methods Approaches. Los Angeles, CA: SAGE, 2014.
- Hathaway, James C, and Michelle Foster. *The Law of Refugee Status*. 2nd ed. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2014.
- Howe, Brendan. The Protection and Promotion of Human Security in East Asia. Hampshire, United Kingdom: Palgrave Macmillan, 2013.
- Jackson, Robert, and Georg Sorensen. Introduction to International Relations: Theories and Approaches. Fifth ed. Oxford University Press, 2013.
- Knupfer, Nancy Nelson, and Hillary McLellan. Chapter 41: Descriptive Research Methodologies. New York, United States: Simon & Schuster Macmillan, 1996.
- Kwak, Haeryong. "A Study of the Human Rights Situation of the Refugees Who Fled North Korea." *Study of Peace Problems* 1 (2000): 261.
- Lee, Keumsoon. *The Border-Crossing North Koreans: Current Situations and Future Prospects*. Seoul: Seoul: Korea Institute for National Unification, 2006.
- Liu, Guofu. Chinese Refugee Law. Brill, 2019.
- Martin, Bradley K. *Under the Loving Care of the Fatherly Leader: North Korea and the Kim Dynasty.* St. Martin's Griffin, 2006.
- Mingst, Karen A., and Ivan M. Arreguin-Toft. *Essentials of International Relations* . 7th ed. New York, United States: W. W. Norton & Company Inc., 2017.
- Mingst, Karen A., Margaret P. Karns, and Kendall W. Stiles. "Intergovernmental Organizations." Essay. In International Organizations: The Politics and Processes of Global Governance, Thirded., 25–28. Boulder, Colorado: Lynne Rienner, 2015.
- Muico, Norma Kang. "Forced Labor in North Korean Prison Camps." *London: Anti-Slavery International*, 2007.
- Oh, KD, and Hassig RC. *North Korea through the Looking Glass*. Washington DC: Brookings Institution Press, 2004.
- Peerenboom, R. China Modernizes: Threat to the West or Model for the Rest? Oxford University Press, 2007.

JOURNALS AND PUBLICATIONS

- Aldrich, Russell. "An Examination of China's Treatment of North Korean Asylum Seekers." *North Korean Review* 7, no. 1 (2011): 36–48. https://www.jstor.org/stable/43908831.
- Betts, A., and G. Loescher. "Introduction: Continuity and Change in Global Refugee Policy." *Refugee Survey Quarterly* 33, no. 1 (2014): 1–7.
- Chang, Yoonok, Stephan Haggard, and Marcus Noland. "Migration Experiences of North Korean Refugees: Survey Evidence from China." *Working Paper Series*, March 2008. https://www.piie.com/publications/wp/wp08-4.pdf.
- Charny, Joel R. North Koreans in China: A Human Rights Analysis 13, no. 2 (2004): 75–97. https://www.refworld.org/pdfid/47a6eba20.pdf.
- Cho, Hyongrae. "The Growth of the Trade in North Korean Women." *Choson Ilbo*, January 12, 1999.
- Ha, Chongdae. "The Center of the Refugee Storm: No Solution in Sight." *Tong' a Ilbo*, August 17, 2002.
- Haggard, Stephan, and Marcus Noland. "Repression and Punishment in North Korea: Survey Evidence of Prison Camp Experiences." *East-West Center Working Papers, Politics, Governance, and Security Series* 20 (October 2009). https://www.eastwestcenter.org/publications/repression-and-punishment-north-korea-survey-evidence-prison-camp-experiences.
- Hangere Sinmun. "Rapid Growth in the Number of Deaths Since Last November," March 10, 1998.
- Jeon, Woo Taek, Hyun Hong Chang, Ho Lee Chang, Kee Kim Dong, Mooyoung Han, and Kil Min Sung. "Correlation Between Traumatic Events and Posttraumatic Stress Disorder Among North Korean Defectors in South Korea." *Journal of Traumatic Stress* 18, no. 2 (2005): 147–54.
- Kang, Chayeun. "The Relationship Between Stress Coping Style and Mental Health among Female North Korean Refugees in China." *Korean Journal of Women's Psychology* 10, no. 1 (2006): 61–80.Kang, David C. "They Think They're Normal: Enduring Questions and New Research on North Korea—A Review Essay" 36 (January 1, 2012): 142–71. https://muse.jhu.edu/article/461858.
- Kent, George. "Rights and Obligations in International Humanitarian Assistance." Rights and Obligations in International Humanitarian Assistance 23 (2014). https://doi.org/10.1108/DPM-07-2013-0122.
- Kim, Hee Jin, and Madhu Sudhan Atteraya. "Factors Associated with North Korean Refugees' Intention to Resettle Permanently in South Korea." *Journal of Asian*

- *and African Studies*, 2018, 1–14. https://doi.org/i1.o0r.g1/107.171/0770/201092109069168178777266.
- Kim, Hyunah, Yesang Yoon, and Sunyoung Kim. "Development and Evaluation of PTSD Index in North Korean Refugees." *Korean Journal of Counseling and Psychotherapy* 19, no. 3 (2007): 693–718.
- Kim, Taegyong. "Casting-Net Style Roundups in Villages and Mountains." Hangere Sinmun, July 9, 1999.
- Kim, Taegyong. "I'll Die If I Am Deported." Kukmin Ilbo, April 8, 2000.
- Lankov, Andrei. "North Korean Refugees in Northeast China." *Asian Survey* 44, no. 6 (2004): 856–73. https://doi.org/10.1525/as.2004.44.6.856.
- Lee Keum-soon. "Cross-Border Movement of North Korean Citizens." (2004). 16(1). East Asian Review 37 at 45-46.
- Liu. "Sun Yat-Sun University Moot UN Meeting on Refugee Settlement and Rights Protection Background Document." School of Asian Pacific Study of Sun Yat-Sen University, 2012. http://saps.sysu.edu.cn/xsyd/zsdxmnlhg/96477.htm.
- Peterson, G. "The Uneven Development of the International Refugee Regime in Postwar Asia: Evidence from China, Hong Kong and Indonesia." *Journal of Refugee Studies* 25, no. 1 (2012): 328.
- Scarlatoiu, Greg. "International Journal of Korean Studies." Human Security in North Korea XIX, no. 2 (2015).
- Schloenhardt, Andreas, and Elim Chan. North Korean Refugees and International Refugee Law 19, no. 2 (July 4, 2007). https://doi.org/http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ijrl/eem014.
- Schwekendiek, Daniel, and Thomas Spoorenberg. "Demographic Changes in North Korea: 1993–2008," March 21, 2012, 133–58. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1728-4457.2012.00475.x.
- Song, Lili. "China and the International Refugee Protection Regime: Past, Present, and Potentials ." *Refugee Survey Quarterly* 37, no. 2 (March 13, 2018): 139–61. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1093/rsq/hdy003.
- Song, Lili. "The Door behind the Bamboo Curtain Chinese Law and Policy on Refugee Status." *The Door behind the Bamboo Curtain Chinese Law and Policy on Refugee Status*. Victoria University of Wellington, 2014. https://researcharchive.vuw.ac.nz/xmlui/handle/10063/3705.
- The Great Korea Daily. "Interview with the Chinese Ambassador: 2," August 22, 2002.

- Tonga Ilbo. "67% Of All Defectors Listened to the South Ko- Rean Broadcast While in the North," February 28, 2003.
- Tumangang-Ul Konnoon Saramdul, n.d., 13. Accessed March 3, 2020.
- Xue, Hanqin, and Qian Jin. "International Treaties in the Chinese Domestic Legal System." *Chinese Journal of International Law* 8, no. 2 (April 29, 2009). https://doi.org/10.1093/chinesejil/jmp007.
- Yim, Ulchul. "North Korean Female Refugees Subjected to Mistreatment." *Hangere 21*, September 9, 1999.

OFFICIAL DOCUMENTS AND GOVERNMENTAL SITES

- Amnesty International. "Persecuting the Starving: The Plight of North Koreans Fleeing to China." London, 2000.
- Art. 1A(2) Refugee Convention as amended by the Refugee Protocol.
- Art. 35 Refugee Convention and Art. 2 Refugee Protocol.
- Charny, Joel. "Refugees International and the Center for Strategic and International Studies Briefing," May 12, 2005.
- Congressional-Executive Commission on China. Rep. 2005 Annual Report. Congressional-Executive Commission on China, 2005. https://www.cecc.gov/#.
- Hawk, David. "The Hidden Gulag: The Lives and Voices of 'Those Who Are Sent to the Mountains." the Committee for Human Rights in North Korea, 2012. https://www.hrnk.org/uploads/pdfs/HRNK_HiddenGulag2_Web_5-18.pdf.
- Human Rights Watch. "The Invisible Exodus," n. https://www.hrw.org/reports/2002/northkorea/norkor1102.pdf.
- Human Rights Watch. "The Invisible Exodus: North Koreans in the People's Republic of China." Human Rights Watch, 2002. https://www.hrw.org/report/2002/11/19/invisible-exodus/north-koreans-peoples-republic-china.
- "Human Security Handbook." human security handbook the United Nations.

 United Nations Trust Fund for Human Security, January 2016.

 https://www.un.org/humansecurity/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/h2.pdf.
- Law of the People's Republic of China on Control of the Entry and Exit of Foreigners. Accessed June 8, 2020. http://english.www.gov.cn/archive/laws_regulations/2014/08/23/content_28 1474983042319.htm.

- Lord Hylton, Hansard Volume (House of Lords Debates), House of Lords vol. 660(70) (21 Apr. 2004), Column 304.
- Margesson, Rhoda, Emma Chanlett-Avery, and Andorra Bruno. "North Korean Refugees in China and Human Rights Issues: International Response and US Policy Options." Congressional Research Service, September 26, 2007. https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/RL34189.pdf.
- Muntarbhorn, above n. 23, 12-13.
- Nicholson, Frances, Judith Kumin, and UNHCR. A Guide to International Refugee Protection and Building State Asylum Systems. Inter-Parliamentary Union, 2017. https://www.unhcr.org/3d4aba564.pdf.
- North Korea. *Socialist Constitution of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea.* By Supreme People's Assembly. September 5, 1998. Accessed June 22, 2020. https://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b56d0.html.
- "Notice on Handling Illegal Entry and Illegal Stay of Aliens in Accordance with Law." The People's Republic of China MPS, April 6, 1992. http://www.pkulaw.cn/fulltext_form.aspx?Db=chl&Gid=922beaeb5289d584 &keyword= 非 法 入 境 &EncodingName=&Search_Mode=accurate&Search_IsTitle=0.
- O'Hara, Grainne. "The Role of UNHCR in the International Protection of Refugees." The Role of UNHCR in the International Protection of Refugees. OAS. Accessed April 18, 2020. http://www.oas.org/es/sla/ddi/docs/refugiados_sesion_especial_2008_presentacion_grainne_ohara.pdf.
- Smith, Hazel. "Explaining North Korean Migration to China." Explaining North Korean Migration to China Wilson Center. Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars, September 2012. https://www.wilsoncenter.org/sites/default/files/NKIDP_eDossier_11_Explaining_North_Korean_Migration_to_China.pdf.
- "The Invisible Exodus: North Koreans in the People's Republic of China." Human Rights Watch, August 30, 2016. https://www.hrw.org/report/2002/11/19/invisible-exodus/north-koreans-peoples-republic-china.
- The People's Republic of China. Constitution of the People's Republic of China, Constitution of the People's Republic of China (1982). https://www.elegislation.gov.hk/hk/A1!en.assist.pdf.
- The People's Republic of China. Exit and Entry Administration Law of the People's Republic of China, Exit and Entry Administration Law of the People's Republic of China (2012). http://subsites.chinadaily.com.cn/2018-03/29/c_208720.htm.

- UNHCR. "Agreement on the Upgrading of the UNHCR Mission in the People's Republic of China to UNHCR Branch Office in the People's Republic of China ." Beijing, 1995. http://www.nkfreedom.org/UploadedDocuments/UNHCR-China1995Treaty.pdf.
- UNHCR. Article 31 of the 1951 Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees: Non-Penalization, Detention and Protection. Accessed June 25, 2020. https://www.unhcr.org/3bcfdf164.pdf.
- UNHCR. "Contributions to UNHCR 2019." UNHCR. Accessed April 28, 2020. https://www.unhcr.org/5baa00b24.pdf.
- UNHCR. "Convention and Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees." 1951 Convention UNHCR. UNHCR. Accessed June 18, 2020. https://www.unhcr.org/4ae57b489.pdf.
- UNHCR. "Handbook on Procedures and Criteria for Determining Refugee Status under the 1951 Convention and the 1967 Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees." Handbook on Procedures and Criteria for Determining Refugee Status under the 1951 Convention and the 1967 Protocol relating to the Status of Refugees. UNHCR, January 1992. https://www.unhcr.org/4d93528a9.pdf.
- UNHCR. *Refugee Status and Resettlement*. UNHCR. Accessed June 27, 2020. https://www.unhcr.org/3d464c954.pdf.
- UNHCR. "Submission by the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees For the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights' Compilation Report - Universal Periodic Review: People's Republic of China." UNHCR, 2013. https://www.refworld.org/publisher,UNHCR,COMP,CHN,5135b0cb2,0.htm l.
- UNHCR. *UNHCR*, *Refugee Protection and International Migration*, January 17, 2007. https://www.unhcr.org/4a24ef0ca2.pdf.
- UNHCR Pakistan. "Regional Bureau for Asia and the Pacific Fact Sheet," 2014. https://www.unhcr.org/5000139a9.pdf.
- UN Human Rights Committee, Concluding Observations of the Human Rights Committee: Democratic People's Republic of Korea, UN Doc CCPR/CO/72/PRC (2001).
- UN Human Rights Council. Rep. UN Human Rights Council Report of the Detailed Findings of the Commission of Inquiry on Human Rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, 2014.
- United Nations. "Conclusion of the Executive Committee on International Cooperation from a Protection and Solutions Perspective No. 112 (LXVII) 2016." Refworld, n.d. https://www.refworld.org/docid/57f7b5f74.html.

- United Nations. "Conclusion on International Cooperation and Burden and Responsibility Sharing in Mass Influx Situations No. 100 (LV) 2004." Refworld. Accessed October 5, 2019. https://www.refworld.org/docid/41751fd82.html.
- United Nations. "General Overview of the Functions of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees." UNHCR. Accessed April 18, 2020. https://www.unhcr.org/excom/announce/3e6dc6182/general-overview-functions-office-united-nations-high-commissioner-refugees.html.
- United Nations. "Protecting Refugees & the Role of UNHCR." UNHCR. Accessed April 18, 2020. https://www.unhcr.org/about-us/background/509a836e9/protecting-refugees-role-unhcr.html.
- United Nations. "Report of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women." Accessed June 8, 2020. https://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/cedaw/reports/18report.pdf.
- United Nations. "The 1951 Refugee Convention." UNHCR. Accessed September 6, 2019. https://www.unhcr.org/1951-refugee-convention.html.
- United Nations. "World Refugee Survey 2009 China." Refworld. Accessed June 8, 2020. https://www.refworld.org/publisher,USCRI,ANNUALREPORT,,4a40d2a3c, 0.html.
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. "States Parties to the 1951 Convention and Its 1967 Protocol." United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. Accessed February 29, 2020. http://www.unhcr.org/3b73b0d63.html.
- USCRI. Rep. *U.S. Committee for Refugees World Refugee Survey 2002 China (Including Tibet)*. USCRI, June 10, 2002. https://www.refworld.org/docid/3d04c14c10.html.
- "Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties (with Annex)." *Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties (with Annex)*, 1969. https://treaties.un.org/doc/Publication/UNTS/Volume 1155/volume-1155-I-18232-English.pdf.
- WIPO. "The Constitution Law of the People's Republic of China." The Constitution law of the People's Republic of China WIPO. WIPO. Accessed September 6, 2019. https://www.wipo.int/edocs/lexdocs/laws/en/cn/cn147en.pdf.
- Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars. "North Korea International Documentation Project: Explaining North Korean Migration to China." Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars, 2012. www.wilsoncenter.org/nkidp.

WEBSITES

- "8.7 Million North Koreans Need Food Assistance." FAO. Accessed June 22, 2020. http://www.fao.org/news/story/en/item/8786/icode/.
- AsiaNews.it. "Political Dissidents Risk the Death Penalty." NORTH KOREA. Accessed June 22, 2020. http://asianews.it/news-en/Political-dissidents-risk-the-death-penalty-2078.html.
- Asian Boss. "What North Korean Defectors Think of North Korea | ASIAN BOSS," YouTube Video, 19:19. December 5, 2016. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=DyqUw0WYwoc&t=309s.
- "Atrocities Against North Koreans Christians." NORTH KOREAN CHRISTIANS. Accessed June 22, 2020. https://www.northkoreanchristians.com/.
- Bloomberg.com. Bloomberg. Accessed April 20, 2020. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-10-29/merkel-seeks-chinas-support-on-refugees-as-crisis-follows-her.
- Chan, Tara Francis. "China Is Planning to Build 5 Camps for North Korean Refugees amid Fears of Instability." Business Insider. Business Insider, December 11, 2017. https://www.businessinsider.com/china-is-planning-to-build-camps-for-north-korean-refugees-2017-12?r=US.
- "China Warns U.N. against 'Irresponsible Remarks' on North Koreans." Reuters. Thomson Reuters, June 3, 2013. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-koreanorth-china/china-warns-u-n-against-irresponsible-remarks-on-north-koreans-idUSBRE95209W20130603.
- "Democratic People's Republic of Korea." Democratic People's Republic of Korea | World Food Programme. Accessed June 18, 2020. https://www.wfp.org/countries/democratic-peoples-republic-korea.
- "General Assembly Adopts Declaration for Refugees and Migrants, as United Nations, International Organization for Migration Sign Key Agreement | Meetings Coverage and Press Releases." United Nations. United Nations. Accessed April 20, 2020. https://www.un.org/press/en/2016/ga11820.doc.htm.
- "HISTORY OF UNHCR." UNHCR PAKISTAN. Accessed April 16, 2020. https://unhcrpk.org/history-of-unhcr/.
- Human Rights Watch. "China: Redoubling Crackdowns on Fleeing North Koreans." Human Rights Watch. Human Rights Watch, July 2, 2020. https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/09/03/china-redoubling-crackdowns-fleeing-north-koreans.
- Janowski, Kris. "United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees," January 21, 2003. https://www.unhcr.org/news/latest/2003/1/3e2d81b94/unhcr-seeks-access-north-koreans-detained-china.html?query=north%20korea.

- Lai, Adrian. "(Update) Malaysia Asks China to Help Tackle Rohingya Refugee Crisis in Bangladesh." New Straits Times, September 27, 2017. https://www.nst.com.my/news/nation/2017/09/284599/update-malaysia-asks-china-help-tackle-rohingya-refugee-crisis-bangladesh.
- McDonell, Stephen. "China Criticises Australia's Asylum Seeker Policies." ABC News, March 18, 2014. https://www.abc.net.au/news/2014-02-20/chinacriticises-australia-human-rights-record/5273478.
- "Nobel Prize Awarded Organizations." NobelPrize.org. Accessed April 16, 2020. https://www.nobelprize.org/prizes/lists/nobel-prize-awarded-organizations.
- North Korean Asylum Seekers Arrive in Manila, 2015. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=k_kpjsTfShs.
- North Korean Asylum Seekers Arrive in South Korea. AP Archive, 2015. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ctOhzqEVrNY.
- North Korean Asylum Seekers Arrive, 2015. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=UY6aRx3ITe4.
- North Korean Asylum Seekers in Xiamen and Manila. AP Archive, 2015. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=KyQ_y8WdekU.
- "North Korea's Caste System." Human Rights Watch. June 21, 2020. Accessed June 22, 2020. https://www.hrw.org/news/2016/07/05/north-koreas-caste-system.
- Pike, John. "Intelligence." Ministry of Public Security [MPS] Chinese Intelligence Agencies. Accessed June 8, 2020. https://www.globalsecurity.org/intell/world/china/mps.htm.
- Perlez, Jane. "Fearing the Worst, China Plans Refugee Camps on North Korean Border." The New York Times. The New York Times, December 11, 2017. https://www.nytimes.com/2017/12/11/world/asia/china-north-koreaborder.html.
- "Research Guides: Organizing Academic Research Papers: Theoretical Framework." Theoretical Framework Organizing Academic Research Papers Research Guides at Sacred Heart University. Accessed September 17, 2019. https://library.sacredheart.edu/c.php?g=29803&p=185919.
- "Seven North Korean Asylum Seekers Arrive in Seoul." *United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees*. United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, June 30, 2001. United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. https://www.unhcr.org/3b4049cb1.html.
- Staff, RFA. "Criticism Over Deportation." Radio Free Asia. Radio Free Asia, June 28, 2012. https://www.rfa.org/english/news/uyghur/refugee-06052011164247.html.

- "UN, United Nations, UN Treaties, Treaties." United Nations. United Nations. Accessed April 20, 2020. https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetailsII.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg_no= V-2&chapter=5&Temp=mtdsg2&clang=_en.
- UNHCR Protests Chinese Deportation of North Koreans. UNHCR, January 13, 2000. UNHCR. https://www.unhcr.org/news/press/2000/1/3ae6b81460/unhcr-protests-chinese-deportation-north-koreans.html?query=north%20korea.
- "UNHCR Urges Humanitarian Solution for Detained North Koreans." *United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees*. United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, February 24, 2012. United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. https://www.unhcr.org/news/press/2012/2/4f4761556/unhcr-urges-humanitarian-solution-detained-north-koreans.html?query=north%20korea.
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. "China: UNHCR Helping North Koreans." Accessed July 3, 2020. https://www.unhcr.org/news/briefing/2001/6/3b3889530/china-unhcr-helping-north-koreans.html?query=north+korea.
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. "North Koreans in China: UNHCR Asks for Access." Accessed July 6, 2020. https://www.unhcr.org/news/briefing/2003/1/3e2d3f98f/north-koreans-china-unhcr-asks-access.html?query=north+korea.
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. "North Koreans Leave China." Accessed July 3, 2020. https://www.unhcr.org/news/briefing/2002/3/3c91d7ba15/north-koreans-leave-china.html?query=north+korea.
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. "UNHCR Urges Humanitarian Solution for Detained North Koreans." UNHCR, February 24, 2012. https://www.unhcr.org/news/briefing/2012/2/4f4771c09/unhcr-urges-humanitarian-solution-detained-north-koreans.html?query=north+korea.
- *Update on North Korean Asylum Seekers in German School.* AP Archive, 2015. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=5_st4MuJquU.
- "加入我们 UNHCR 中国." UNHCR. Accessed April 20, 2020. https://www.unhcr.org/cn/加入我们.